PFC Board of Directors Meeting Minutes – October 11, 2007
Location: Hathaway’s Hideaway, 312 South Ashley Street, Ann Arbor.

Attendance

Board Members: Linda Diane Feldt, President; Chris Good, Vice President; George Esler, Secretary; Pete Schermerhorn, Treasurer; Katie Wimsatt, Laura Trumbull, Anjanette Bunce.
Kevin Sharp, PFC Assistant GM & Marketing Manager
John Austin, Board administrative assistant, recording minutes

Guests:  Among the guests were Susan Ayer, Dan Cutler, David A. Feldt, Ian Feldt, Jennifer Kron, Jessica Lieberman, Sol Metz, Edward Morin, Steve Pastner, Richard A. Pirie, Dan Putman, Anne G. Remley, Elaine Rumman, Mozghan Savabieasfahani, Abby Schlaff, Daniel Strauss, Sheri Wande, Linda W. Wotring, Shirley Zempel, and others interested in the Israeli products boycott referendum.

Before the start of the meeting, the Board distributed a press release reporting that the referendum calling for a boycott of Israeli goods had been defeated in voting by the PFC Membership.  The vote count was 262 (23%) in favor and 866 (77%) opposed.  Announcement of the results was withheld until the Board meeting to allow for a considered and accurate presentation including time for questions. 
Call to order - at 6:30PM by Linda Diane

Agenda Review - The G.8 and G.9 monitoring reports were pulled from the Consent Agenda and added to the regular agenda for discussion after Approve 2008 Board budget.  The G.7 and L.4.9 monitoring reports were unavailable and were removed from the Consent Agenda.  George moved approval of these changes to the agenda, Linda Diane supported, passed 7-0.

Member Comment - Four guests had registered for two-minute speaking slots: Jessica Lieberman, Edward Morin, Dan Putman, and Sol Metz.  The remaining fifth slot was allocated at the meeting to Anne Remley, who had also requested speaking time.  Anne yielded her time to Elaine Rumman.


Jessica thanked the Board for its careful handling of the referendum process and expressed satisfaction with the outcome.  Ed felt that the outcome was regrettable and that side issues deterred real discussion of the horrendous conditions under which Palestinians suffer.  Dan thanked the Board for the tremendous amount of hours it put in to organizing and conducting the referendum and felt that the outcome was appropriate.  Sol was disappointed in the outcome and felt that PFC should now make efforts to find and offer more Palestinian products, with which he offered to help.  Elaine, herself a Palestinian, decried the plight of the Palestinian people and said that power, rather than justice, was currently shaping events in the Middle East.

Certify Boycott Referendum election results - Chris moved acceptance of the 262-866 Membership vote defeating the referendum, George supported, approved 7-0.  This was followed by a question and answer period.  Linda Diane began by reminding everyone that PFC is a cooperative governed by democratic principles and that the democratic process had yielded the outcome of the referendum.


In response to a question about the possibility of vote tampering, Pete explained that the Board had followed its long-standing, written procedures that validate PFC membership to vote and insure an accurate count.  All counts and tallies are checked by a second person, with further checks done if necessary until any discrepancies are resolved.  The validation process also insures that each member can only vote once.  Those written procedures are available to all interested parties.  In addition, for this election, only Board members participated in vote counting and tallying.  Katie also noted that the ballot box at the front of the store was locked and that all completed ballots were stored in a locked box in an office that is locked outside of normal office hours.  All five Board members who were present throughout the entire vote counting session vouched for the accuracy and integrity of the counts and tallies.


Sol Metz observed that fewer people had voted in favor of the boycott than had signed the petition calling for the referendum.  It was explained that many signers may have been undecided or even opposed to the boycott but believed nonetheless that it should be debated and decided democratically by the Membership.


Linda Diane said that only 82 ballots had been invalidated, most because two members of the same household voted under the same member number, others because no member number or an incorrect number was given.

Consent Agenda - Minutes of the 9/13/07 Board meeting, Development Committee minutes of 7/24/07 and 9/6/07, and Member Linkage Committee minutes of 9/30/07.  All Directors having reviewed and understood these materials, Chris moved approval of the revised Consent Agenda, Anjanette supported, passed 7-0.

Business plan for expansion - The Board unanimously affirmed its agreement at the September 29 retreat that General Manager Ken Charboneau will develop a business plan for a possible PFC expansion.  George said that he and Ken had selected a model business plan and that they would meet again next week.  Ken will have the plan ready in time for Board consideration and debate at the December meeting.

Choose audit services for FY2007 - Pete announced that no progress had been made on obtaining multiple bids for either a full financial audit or a financial review.  He felt that it was now too late to order a full audit of 2007 because of the extra advanced preparation audits require.  Yeo & Yeo, PFC’s current accounting firm, will deliver a proposal for a financial review.  Anjanette moved that the Board approve a financial review for 2007 and ask Pete to obtain competing proposals from other firms for Board decision in November; Katie supported, passed 7-0.  It was also suggested that the Board should decide if it wishes to have the accounting firm observe the year-end physical inventory to enable a full audit of 2008 if desired.


Pete announced that a revised Management Letter, a part of the 2006 financial review, had indeed been received from Yeo & Yeo.  During its review of those reports at its May 10 meeting, the Board had requested that the original letter be corrected to show non-compliance with policy L.6.5. 


Pete also announced that he had resolved the dispute with Yeo & Yeo over $5800 in unexpected, additional charges for 2006 services.  Yeo & Yeo will cancel $3000 of that amount, with the balance considered legitimate charges for extra work not covered in their initial bid.

2007 Board Budget - Questions about 2007 expenditures were clarified in the materials Pete prepared for the following 2008 budget discussion.

Approve 2008 Board Budget - After extensive review and discussion of Board expenditure history, and consideration of likely committee and other expenses next year, the Board approved a 2008 budget of $25,000, to be refined and itemized later.  Laura so moved, Katie supported, passed 7-0.

G.8 and G.9 Board self-monitoring reports (Cost of Governance & Board-Membership Communication) -


G.8 was pulled from the consent agenda because it included some reports of non-compliance which the Board felt should be discussed.  G.8.3 calls for a narrative of budget expenditures that had not been developed for 2008 at the time of the report.  G.8.4 requires that a PFC credit card be issued to the President for Board expenses, which has not been done.  Actions to correct: the Board committed to developing their budget narrative by the end of 2007 and Linda Diane will obtain a Board credit card for the President by the end of the year.   As the current schedule for G.8 monitoring coincides with discussion and approval of the budget, the Board directed that the calendar be changed to schedule the G.8 report for December.  The Board will review this monitoring report at the December meeting.  Laura moved that the report be accepted and approved with the non-compliance noted, Anjanette supported, passed 7-0.


G.9 - Some Directors observed that meeting agendas and materials have not been published in a timely fashion in advance of meetings (G.7.5 calls for five days before the meeting) and felt this constitutes de facto non-compliance with G.9.1, meriting discussion.  The Board acknowledged it could do better and resolved to do so.  With this, Chris moved approval of the report, Katie supported, passed 7-0.

CBLD update - Cooperative Board Leadership Development is a training and education program for co-op boards of directors offered by Cooperative Development Services aimed at providing the skills and knowledge necessary for better governance.  PFC has participated in the program for three years.


Marshall Kovitz is the Board’s new CDS liaison for CBLD and other training.  He has asked to be added to all Board e-mail groups to enhance his understanding of the issues and functioning of this board.  Some Directors initially expressed concern about this and Linda Diane will present a proposal at the November meeting for Board discussion.


Anjanette offered a plan to conduct the monitoring training in telephone conference to save PFC the costs of travel and lodging for Marshall.  The Board readily supported this and Anjanette will survey Directors for available times.  She will also review for the Board the features of the CBLD program at the November meeting.

PFC Member data base use - The Board determined that the intended use of the data base by Staff (to determine the Top Shopper award, for example) fell within the guidelines set in policy L.1.4.

Proposed new policy G.11 - Reviewing drafts presented by Linda Diane, the Board discussed the need for policy definition of the Member petition and PFC boycott processes.  Directors will consider the drafts and prepare for discussion at the November meeting with the goal of approving a policy.

Member Linkage Committee Charter - The Board reviewed the proposed charter revision presented by Chris, noting that it resolved conflict and overlap with the Nominations Committee.  After discussion, Chris moved approval of the revised charter, Anjanette supported, passed 7-0.

Task Review - The Board’s TASK LIST-CURRENT may be viewed on line at http://groups.google.com/group/pfcbod-archive
Future Meetings - Next: November 8 at 6:30PM.  A site for the meeting is still to be found and will be announced when known.


Linda Diane will see that hard copies of all meeting packets (agenda and materials) are made available at the PFC office for Directors and interested Member-Owners.

Attendance - There were no attendance issues.

Meeting Evaluation - Positives: Linda Diane’s leadership during the Q&A period - turned it in a positive direction; the Board did really well, it could have gone very badly; well conducted meeting, no disruptions or drama; much was accomplished.  Changes for future: tighter facilitation; often the loudest voice takes the floor; time management; item times sometimes unrealistically short; cross-talk and side conversations were sometimes disruptive; be more formal with proposals and presentations; agenda items are often unclear. The question was raised whether monitoring reports should always be on the regular agenda rather than the consent agenda.

Adjournment – The Board adjourned the meeting by acclamation at 9:05PM.

Materials considered by the Board at this meeting may be viewed on line at: http://groups.google.com/group/pfcbod-archive

Respectfully submitted by George Esler, Board Secretary
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